



COVID-19 Testing in Sweden During 2020–Split Responsibilities and Multi-Level Challenges

Mio Fredriksson* and Anna Hallberg

Health Services Research, Department of Public Health and Caring Sciences, Uppsala University, Uppsala, Sweden

Sweden's use of soft response measures early in the COVID-19 pandemic received a good deal of international attention. Within Sweden, one of the most debated aspects of the pandemic response has been COVID-19 testing and the time it took to increase testing capacity. In this article, the development of and the debate surrounding COVID-19 testing in Sweden during 2020 is described in detail, with a particular focus on the coordination between national and regional actors in the decentralised healthcare system. A qualitative case study was carried out based on qualitative document analysis with a chronological presentation. To understand COVID-19 testing in Sweden, two aspects of its public administration model emerged as particularly important: (i) the large and independent government agencies and (ii) self-governing regions and municipalities. In addition, the responsibility principle in Swedish crisis management was crucial. Overall, the results show that mass testing was a new area for coordination and involved a number of national and regional actors with partly different views on their respective roles, responsibilities and interpretations of the laws and regulations. The description shows the ambiguities in the purpose of testing and the shortcomings in communication and cooperation during the first half of 2020, but after that an increasing consistency among the crucial actors. During the first half of 2020, testing capacity in Sweden was limited and reserved to protect the most vulnerable in society. Because mass testing for viruses is not normally carried out by the 21 self-governing regions responsible for healthcare and communicable disease prevention, and the Public Health Agency of Sweden stated that there was no medical reason to test members of the public falling ill with COVID-like symptoms, the responsibility for mass testing fell through the cracks during the first few months of the pandemic. This article thus illustrates problems associated with multi-level governance in healthcare during a crisis and illustrates the discrepancy between the health service's focus on the individual and the public health-oriented work carried out within communicable disease control.

Keywords: COVID-19 testing, COVID-19 policy, mass testing, population-wide testing, Sweden, government steering, local policy

INTRODUCTION

During the first phases of the COVID-19 pandemic, Sweden received international attention for choosing less strict countermeasures compared to many other countries including neighbouring countries such as Norway and Denmark (1) and for relying on voluntary compliance (2). The relative lack of restrictions such as lockdowns or closures of non-essential physical venues illustrates

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Yong Kang Cheah, Universiti Utara Malaysia, Malaysia

Reviewed by:

Arnold Bosman, Transmissible Public Health Support, Netherlands Noorkartina Mohamad, Kolej Universiti Islam Perlis (KUIPs), Malaysia

*Correspondence: Mio Fredriksson mio.fredriksson@pubcare.uu.se

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Health Policy, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 07 August 2021 Accepted: 26 October 2021 Published: 19 November 2021

Citation:

Fredriksson M and Hallberg A (2021) COVID-19 Testing in Sweden During 2020–Split Responsibilities and Multi-Level Challenges. Front. Public Health 9:754861. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2021.754861 the use of a mitigation strategy with social distancing to protect the elderly and the functioning of the healthcare services, rather than a suppression strategy (3). Within Sweden, one of the most debated aspects of the pandemic response has been *COVID-19 testing* and the time it took to increase testing capacity. In June 2021, when presenting its review of the government's actions, the Swedish parliament's constitutional committee concluded that the government had failed in six cases related to the COVID-19 pandemic. One of these cases was COVID-19 testing, which, according to the committee, started too late and suffered from an unclear division of responsibilities. In particular, the unclear division of responsibilities concerned the state (the government and the government authorities) vis-à-vis the self-governing regions responsible for funding and providing healthcare. This is investigated further in the present article.

The Swedish COVID-19 strategy has been the subject of a few published research studies, so far where some aspects of COVID-19 testing are described (4, 5), and the low level of testing capacity has been linked, for example, to an underestimation of infected persons (6, 7), and mortality in long-term care facilities (3). In international research on COVID-19 testing, mass testing has been suggested as a cornerstone for handling the pandemic (8) and a powerful means to supress the spread instead of, or in addition to, lockdown (9). Among national politicians in Sweden, opinions have differed regarding whether Sweden has tested too little or much in relation to its population size. As shown in **Figure 1**, in 2020, Sweden tested for COVID-19 far less than Denmark, but roughly in line with Norway and Finland. During the period between July 20 and October 25, Sweden tested fewer

people per 100,000 inhabitants than Finland and Norway. For most of 2020, Sweden tested less than Norway. However, looking at the positivity rates, Sweden stood out from mid-March with a much higher number of new confirmed cases per test than other Nordic countries, pointing to a more extensive spread [cp. (10)], and thus less testing in relation to the number of cases (**Figure 2**). The number of tests per week in Sweden during 2020 is presented in **Figure 3**, together with some of the most important COVID-19 testing strategy decisions (including some international references).

In this article, the development of and the debate surrounding COVID-19 testing in Sweden during 2020 is described in detail, with a particular focus on the coordination between national and regional actors. This article thus illustrates the problems associated with multi-level governance in healthcare during a crisis and also contributes to understanding one of the most debated aspects of the Swedish pandemic response.

METHODS

Design

A qualitative case study allowing for in-depth, detailed examination of the particular case of COVID-19 testing in Sweden during 2020 was carried out.

Data Sources

The sources of data for the in-depth description were publicly available documents (although some not available online) and press material from 2020. From the government, all press releases





testing.



from the Ministry of Health and Social Affairs with bearing on COVID-19 testing were analysed, as well as the government's assignments to the Public Health Agency of Sweden (PHA). From the PHA, all of their press releases on COVID-19 testing were analysed, as well as the 17 versions of the COVID-19 testing indications and the four versions of the National Strategy for COVID-19 testing. The press releases from the Swedish Association of Local Authorities and Regions (SALAR) were also analysed. In addition, the parliament's constitutional committee examination of the government's handling of the COVID-19 pandemic was used as a source (11), along with weekly statistical reports on COVID-19 from the PHA.

A sample of Swedish national newspapers (*Dagens Nyheter*, *Svenska Dagbladet*, *Aftonbladet*, and *Dagens Medicin*) were also analysed based on a search in Retriever Research for "covid test* AND (Lena Hallengren (Minister of Health and Social Affairs) OR Harriet Wallberg (National Coordinator for COVID-19 testing) OR Ulf Kristersson (Opposition leader) OR Anders Tegnell (State Epidemiologist) OR Karin Tegmark Wisell (Head of the Microbiology division at the PHA))".

Analysis

The analysis was carried out as a qualitative document analysis (12) with a chronological presentation aiming to describe in detail the process of establishing COVID-19 testing in Sweden. The analysis focussed on finding and describing the main events and arguments, but also on covering different perspectives and actors in relation to the main events. Throughout the chronological description, there is a presentation of the number of COVID-19 tests performed in the country and the number of confirmed cases of COVID-19. There are also some references to published recommendations and/or strategies with bearing on COVID-19 testing by the World Health Organization (WHO) and the European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control (ECDC, an EU agency aimed at strengthening Europe's defences against infectious diseases).

Context

The analysis took into consideration the specific context of the Swedish multi-level healthcare system and below some crucial contextual information is presented.

A Multi-Level System

In Sweden, the responsibility for healthcare is divided between three governing levels: state, regions and municipalities. The *state* is responsible for overall healthcare policy and laws. The 21 regions are the key actors responsible for funding healthcare (about 80% comes from local taxes and patient fees and 20% from state grants) and for providing healthcare to their residents. The Health and Medical Services Act (2017:30) states that the regions shall provide good healthcare to their residents and work towards their good health (Ch. 8, \$1: 2017:30). The 291 municipalities are responsible for certain types of healthcare related to the long-term care of elderly people and people with disabilities. All of the regions and municipalities are members of the Swedish Association of Local Authorities and Regions (SALAR), which is an employers' organisation that also advocates for local/regional government. SALAR represents the regions and municipalities in discussions and negotiations with the Ministry of Health and Social Affairs. In practise, Swedish healthcare is highly decentralised, and the regions are self-governing with politically elected assemblies, as set down in the Swedish constitution (1974:152), and overall, it can be described as an arrangement with 21 regional health systems.

The Government and Government Agencies

The government rules the country by enforcing the parliament's decisions and taking initiatives to develop new laws and amendments to laws. To assist in this work, the government has Government Offices and about 220 government agencies. Each year the government gives instructions to the government agencies (through a regulation letter) on how to work and how much money they can use. However, the government cannot control how the agencies interpret the laws, and, importantly, in Sweden, the ministers are not allowed to issue orders personally to agencies in their portfolio or to interfere with their day-to-day work (i.e., ban on ministerial rule). Of specific importance for COVID-19 testing has been the Public Health Agency of Sweden (PHA), but also to some extent the Swedish Civil Contingencies Agency (MSB), which is responsible for issues concerning civil protection, public safety, emergency management and civil defence, and the National Board of Health and Welfare (NBHW), which the government gave the task of being a national purchaser of, for example, material for COVID-19 tests, and if necessary, redistributing material between the regions (13).

Public Health Agency of Sweden

The PHA is an agency that has a national responsibility for public health issues, where provision of knowledge and guidelines is crucial. Their mission is to promote good and equal health, prevent illness and injuries and work for effective communicable disease prevention and control, as well as protecting the public from different types of health threats (14). The PHA has the overall national responsibility for protection of the public against communicable diseases, and from 2014, it also coordinates communicable disease control at the national level.

The agency is led by a director general, and the management group includes the heads of six different divisions and the director general's office (15). At the agency, there is a State epidemiologist and a deputy state epidemiologist, who are tasked coordinating the monitoring and analyses of the development of communicable diseases nationally and internationally and the protection against these diseases. The agency issues regulations (binding clarifications of the law); recommendations (nonbinding but building on evidence or best current expert knowledge in areas that may change rapidly due to new or unknown factors); and guidance to healthcare staff to ensure effective disease control. In the case of COVID-19 testing, an important document has been the testing indications (17 versions during 2020, see Supplementary Table 1 for summary)that is, the recommendations about whom to test for COVID-19 infection.

Another important task of the PHA is carrying out microbiological laboratory analyses and providing expert

support in dealing with suspected or established outbreaks of communicable diseases, as well as maintaining the laboratory preparedness needed for effective communicable disease control (14). The agency provides support for quality and methods development at laboratories that carry out analyses of importance for the country's communicable disease control (2021:248, §19). The PHA also provides the government with expert knowledge and information within its portfolio (2021:248, §3). In its pandemic preparedness plan, the overarching goals for pandemic responses are to minimise mortality and morbidity in the population and to minimise other negative consequences for individuals and society. According to the PHA, this requires medical action (antiviral treatment and vaccinations), nonmedical action (e.g., social distancing) and communication. Broad testing is not mentioned in the pandemic preparedness plan, but it is mentioned that it is the PHA's task to monitor the spread of a virus through laboratory testing. Based on the World Health Organisation's (WHO) guidance for Pandemic Influenza Preparedness and Response (16), the PHA prescribes actions during the activation phase (detailed monitoring of every case and contact tracing), the pandemic phase (where national monitoring data is used to estimate the spread) and post-peak phase (responses can be phased out). There are also two specific preparedness plans for communication and access to medicines during a pandemic (17, 18).

Communicable Disease Control

A specific law regulates communicable disease control (2004:168), the first chapter of which specifies responsibilities. The PHA is responsible for coordination of communicable disease control at the national level and should take the initiatives necessary to maintain effective control (Ch. 1, §7). Furthermore, each region is responsible for taking necessary communicable disease control measures within its area (§8). The roles and responsibilities of the different authorities during a pandemic specifically is further specified in the pandemic preparedness plan mentioned above. Each region must have an Infection Control Practitioner, a physician responsible for communicable disease control (§9). These have an overall responsibility for the communicable disease control in the region and plan, organise and lead the necessary work (Ch. 6, §1). The law specifies a number of specific tasks [Chap. 6, §2, 1-8)] such as providing information to the public, giving advice to risk groups, supporting healthcare staff and ensuring that caregivers take the necessary measures to prevent the spread of infection.

Furthermore, clinical microbiological laboratories perform analyses on behalf of the healthcare services. There are usually 24 laboratories (the number was extended during the pandemic by the contracting of laboratories that do not perform that kind of analyses during normal conditions), of which the majority operate as part of the regions. Two of the 24 laboratories are private actors contracted by some of the regions (19). All of the 24 regular laboratories are part of a national network initiated by the PHA (together with SALAR) in 2014 and established in 2016. At the national level, there is also a forum for emergency diagnostics.

Crisis Management

In Sweden, crisis management is built on collaboration between different agencies, regions and municipalities, as well as between businesses and civil society (20). No specific legislation for overall crisis management is activated, instead the ordinary management structure is kept. Three principles are important: (i) the *responsibility principle*: the one responsible for a service/function under normal conditions is also responsible during a crisis situation; (ii) the likeness principle: during a crisis, a service or a function should operate as similarly as possible to normal condition; and (iii) the proximity principle: a crisis should be handled where it occurs and by those who are most affected and responsible. It is thus primarily the affected municipality or region that lead an effort. In line with this, there is a specific law that regulates what preparations need to be ensured at the local level (2006:544). Only if the local resources are not enough will it be relevant with government funding (11). Regarding healthcare, the Health and Medical Services Act (2017:30) stipulates that the regions are responsible for planning healthcare so that emergency medical preparedness is maintained (Chap. 7, §2).

RESULTS

January–February

On January 31, Sweden got its first confirmed case of COVID-19 (21). At the request of the PHA, the government decided to include 2019-nCoV in the Communicable Diseases Act by February 1, meaning that particular infection control measures could be taken (such as isolation) and that testing became mandatory if assessed as necessary by a physician; contact tracing was also mandated (22). On February 7, the PHA issued its first version of recommendations for the conditions under which testing for COVID-19 should take place (at this point labelled "instructions"). Individuals that had been to certain parts of China (or that had been in close contact with an infected person) and that presented with acute illness with fever, cough or dyspnoea, or needed hospital care should be tested (23). While waiting for the test results, patients in need of care would be isolated at infection clinics and people staying at home given information on how to avoid spreading the virus (24). Version 1-6 of the PHA testing recommendations were fairly similar but contained updates on which countries and areas were included in the criteria for testing (2020-02-07; 2020-02-12; 2020-02-24; 2020-02-27; 2020-03-02; 2020-03-06). As a point of reference, in their first Rapid risk assessment (January 17), the ECDC stated that they had developed a guidance document addressing questions on how to identify suspected cases and when to initiate testing (25). Starting on January 11, the WHO continuously updated case definitions for surveillance, i.e., who should be investigated and tested. At the end of January, the WHO's case definition was similar to the first Swedish one (26).

On **February 13**, about 150 COVID-19 tests had been analysed by the PHA's own clinical microbiology laboratory, which had had diagnostics in place since mid-January. Although the PHA still assessed the risk for spread of the virus as low within Sweden, they had engaged in dialogue with laboratories to increase the capacity for *analysing* COVID-19 tests in the regions. At that point, eight laboratories in Sweden, except for the PHA's own laboratories, were about to start analysing COVID-19 tests (27). On **February 26**, about 300 tests had been analysed in Sweden, with two *confirmed cases*, and the PHA still assessed the risk for community transmission as low (28). Two days earlier, on **February 24**, the PHA had recommended that people who had been in some parts of China, Iraq, South Korea and Italy should be aware of symptoms and in such cases should call the national 1177 telephone advise service for an assessment (29). During February and at the beginning of March, there were media reports about people being denied a COVID-19 test although fulfilling the criteria (30, 31), but also about the introduction of COVID-19 testing carried out by specially equipped ambulances in Stockholm (32).

March

The risk for community transmission within Sweden was updated to the level "moderate" by the PHA on March 2, when about 1,000 tests had been analysed, with 14 confirmed cases (33). The day after, March 3, the PHA recommended that people who had visited any of nine regions in Italy and developed symptoms within 14 days, should be tested (this was extended to the Austrian state of Tyrol, including Innsbruck, on March 9) (34). On March 4, the PHA recommended that the laboratories analysing COVID-19 tests should investigate the possibility of also routinely looking for COVID-19 in tests from patients with respiratory symptoms without known cause to find undetected cases. Tests from the ordinary sentinel system surveying influenza across the country were also from this point to be analysed by the PHA for COVID-19 (35). This was in line with recommendations from the ECDC on March 2, also presenting five scenarios with options for response. It was acknowledged that different countries may be in different scenarios and that testing approaches needed to be adapted to the situation at local and national levels. However, the ECDC anticipated a rapid increase in the demand for testing and concluded that "countries should consider the roll-out of primary diagnostic testing capacity to local clinical and diagnostic laboratories" (36).

In Sweden, to strengthen COVID-19 preparedness, the government announced on March 5 that the PHA and the NBHW could use "the resources they needed" and the PHA was assigned to develop their coordination and information efforts towards relevant authorities and actors (37). On March 10, the PHA upgraded the risk for community transmission to very high and urged everyone with symptoms of respiratory infection to refrain from social contact (38). The week before, 211 new cases had been detected (39), and on March 11 the PHA petitioned the government to limit public gatherings to a maximum of 500 people [the same day as WHO declared COVID-19 as a pandemic (40, 41)]. On March 13, Swedish media reported that there was a national shortage of test kits and reagents (42). The same day, the PHA announced that the work of decelerating the spread of COVID-19 in society was entering a new phase and that the new focus was on delaying the spread of infection while simultaneously protecting the oldest and the most fragile against the virus. Thus, the strategy of finding all cases through testing people with symptoms that had been in certain areas abroad was no longer deemed the most effective.

In line with the ECDC recommending that testing approaches should prioritise vulnerable populations, protection of social and healthcare institutions, including staff (if testing capacity was overwhelmed by a large number of tests in countries experiencing localised outbreaks or widespread sustained transmission) (43), the PHA concluded that health services and clinical microbiological laboratories needed to redirect their resources for testing and analysis to where they were needed the most (44), and version 9 of the PHA testing recommendations (now labelled "indications") were issued (45). The PHA recommended COVID-19 testing for people in need of inpatient hospital care who had become acutely ill with fever or respiratory symptoms, without known cause, and to healthcare and social care staff working with the elderly, falling ill with acute fever and respiratory symptoms. The purpose was to prevent the virus from spreading within healthcare and social care services. The PHA also announced that there was "no specific medical treatment to COVID-19" and "that almost everyone gets a mild illness and recovers after a period of self-care at home." The agency therefore saw no medical reasons to test everyone falling ill with symptoms such as cough, runny nose, fever or anything else that may indicate COVID-19, but could also be another infection. Thus, in version 9 of the PHA testing indications, identifying cases of COVID-19 in society was declared a non-priority (although regions could do this if the regional Infection Control Practitioner assessed it to be relevant from a local epidemiological perspective), which was, however, quickly changed (the day after) to only emphasising which groups should be prioritised (version 10-13). The state epidemiologist said it was of the utmost importance that people were responsible and stayed at home if they were not feeling well and, as a precaution, two days after recovery. The PHA furthermore announced that they would monitor the epidemic through other methods than through extensive testing (44). In line with this, on March 26, the PHA announced that they were measuring the occurrence of COVID-19 in the population among randomly selected individuals in Stockholm (46) (about 2.5% had an ongoing infection, see Table 1). At this point, a number of researchers criticised the PHA's recommendations for testing in an open letter to the government and suggested much more extensive testing to be more certain about the spread and to be able to isolate only the individuals who were infected (47). About 2 weeks earlier, on March 16, the head of the WHO announced that "Our key message is: test, test, test" and that "social distancing measures and handwashing will not alone extinguish the epidemic"(48). March 18, the EU recommendations for testing strategies suggested that "timely and accurate laboratory testing" was "an essential part of the management of COVID-19". Among other things, it was mentioned that testing helped detecting asymptomatic persons that could spread the virus if not being isolated (49). Similarly, on March 21, the WHO's Laboratory testing strategy recommendations recommended countries to scale-up and prepare for a testing surge to, for instance, reduce transmission (although noting that it might be necessary to prioritise who got tested) (50).

Area	Test dates	Ongoing infection	Sample size
Stockholm	March 26–April 3	2.5%	n = 738
Sweden	April 21–24 (a)	0.9%	n = 2,571
Stockholm	April 21–24 - subsample of (a)	2.3%	n = 679
Sweden	May 25–28 (b)	0.3%	n = 2,957
Stockholm	May 25–28 - subsample of (b)	0.7%	n = 761
Sweden	August 24–28	No one	n = 2,518
Sweden	September 21–25	No one	n = 2,461
Sweden	November 30–December 4 (c)	0.7%	n = 2,983
Stockholm	November 30-December 4 - subsample of (c)	1.0%	n = 790

TABLE 1 | Results from the PHA's population tests to monitor the spread of COVID-19 during 2020.

Source: PHA.

As a response to the spread of COVID-19, the Swedish government decided on an amended budget on March 19, in which public health and healthcare received an additional 1.5 billion SEK to cover increased costs, such as higher costs for personnel, laboratory analyses and infection control measures (testing and contact tracing were not explicitly mentioned, however) (51). The money could be claimed afterwards and was to be paid out on November 30. In addition, on the last day of March, the government assigned the PHA to rapidly increase the number of COVID-19 tests (primarily for ongoing infection and later on for antibodies) and to develop a national strategy (NS) for enhancing the capacity to test people for COVID-19 (52). The PHA was tasked with coordinating the work at the national level to expand testing and lead the work of coordinating regions, municipalities, and other actors needed to expand testing while maintaining quality assurance and prioritising resources to healthcare and social care (i.e., making sure that enhanced testing did not crowd out necessary testing of patients and staff) (53). This was to protect the most vulnerable groups in society from the virus. However, another main purpose of the strategy was to reduce negative societal effects from a large loss of staff in healthcare and social care and in other functions of importance for society (52) such as the police and emergency services (54). It was pointed out that necessary staff were probably staying home, although they did not have to if they could be tested. The Minister of Health and Social Affairs, however, pointed out that "it will not be the case that everyone will be able to take a COVID-19 test" (55). In connexion with the government commission, the PHA summoned a number of relevant actors, such as universities and private companies, to meeting on April 1 to ensure diagnostic capacity while maintaining test quality and patient safety (56).

April–May

On **April 1**, the government decided on another amended budget, in which 1 billion SEK was earmarked for COVID-19 testing (disposed of by the PHA) to reduce the spread of the infection and to avoid unnecessary loss of staff in healthcare and other important societal sectors (57). Up to that point, *3,917 cases of COVID-19* had been confirmed in Sweden (58), and the limit for public gatherings had been lowered to 50 people (59). On **April 10**, the leader of the biggest opposition party criticised the

slow pace in building testing capacity in Sweden [about 19,900 tests were taken in Sweden during the period April 6–12 (60), see **Figure 1**] and argued that the government had to take a clearer leading role, agreeing they in part did so with the assignment to the PHA to develop a national testing strategy (61). At that point, the ECDC concluded that with no indication at EU/EEA level that the peak of the epidemic had been reached, a strong focus should remain on comprehensive testing and surveillance strategies (including contact tracing). If testing capacities were sufficient, all patients meeting the EU case definition should be tested (62).

The PHA presented the first version of the national strategy (NS I) on April 17 (which was updated April 30 and May 5). By the end of that week, there were 14,577 cases of COVID-19 in Sweden, with about 94,600 tests (63) since the outbreak, and the recommendation from the PHA was that people should stay at home if experiencing symptoms that could indicate COVID-19. It was pointed out by the PHA that NS I was a support in prioritising what groups to test, and the "target image" of NS I was presented as "a nationally secured, sustainable, and robust capacity for testing and diagnostics of COVID-19 within healthcare, eldercare, and institutional care". The aim was to minimise the spread of the virus within those vulnerable groups. Thereafter, the target image was increased national capacity for testing and analysis of other groups. To achieve this, the PHA estimated that, as a first step, the analytic capacity had to be increased to 150,000 tests per week. It was also pointed out that before the capacity could be expanded, it was necessary to prioritise not crowding out those in greatest need. Priority groups were presented (1-4), as shown in Table 2. About a week later, on April 23, the ECDC concluded that one of the public health objectives was increased testing capacity and that largescale testing (to detect cases and monitor the spread of the virus combined with contact tracing and isolation measures) was a pivotal criterion of the Joint European Roadmap towards lifting COVID-19 containment measures (64).

In NS I, the PHA also suggested how to handle the testing in the regions by presenting different flows for the four priority groups (see **Supplementary Table 2** for more details) and pointed out that increased testing required that actors that were normally not contracted by the regions to analyse tests **TABLE 2** | Priority groups presented in the first national strategy for COVID-19 testing.

Group	Description
1	Patients falling ill with acute infections in need of inpatient care, inpatients at hospitals, individuals belonging to any risk group and residents in care and in institutions.
2	Healthcare and social care staff
2	Individuals having other functions of importance for society; the MSR on

Individuals having other functions of importance for society; the MSB on May 19 published a list of which functions were classified as important for society during the pandemic (after being advised against publishing it by the PHA because it was not clear enough) (11, 65), as well as a support for employers to identify relevant staff members (66).

4 Other relevant parts of society.

Source: Nationell strategi för utökad provtagning och laboratorieanalys av covid-19 (NS IV). Since March 12, the testing indications included prioritised groups.

had to assist. A forum for coordination of such actors was also established.

The national strategy was updated on April 30 to also include serologic testing (i.e., antibody testing; NS II). The PHA meant that, for individuals belonging to a risk group, it could be valuable to know whether they had had COVID-19 and thus be able to lead a more normal life, but staff in healthcare and social care were prioritised (67). On May 1, the Minister of Health and Social Affairs said that the goal was to reach 100,000 tests per week by the middle of May (it was reached during the first week of September). This primarily concerned tests for ongoing infection, but the Minister also noted that it was important to build capacity for serologic testing (although there were still problems to solve to ensure testing quality) (68). The Director General of the PHA said that there was now enough laboratory capacity across the country to analyse that number of tests and the Minister emphasised that "the regions had to increase the pace of testing" because fewer tests were performed than the analysis capacity throughout the country allowed. The Minister of Health and Social Affairs also emphasised that the government had been clear with the regions regarding the costs linked to COVID-19 and that they could claim compensation retroactively (69, 70). Between April 27 and May 3, 28,997 individual tests were taken with 3,728 new confirmed cases (13% positive) (71), although the nation-wide laboratory capacity was for about 130,000 analyses during the same period (72).

On **May 8**, the PHA published version 12 of the testing indications: to test those falling ill with symptoms described for COVID-19 within priority groups 1 and 2. It was stated that priority groups 3 and 4 would be included at a later stage and that the work of defining who belonged to priority group 3 (individuals with important functions in society) was under way. It was, however, noted that regional and local adaptations could be made (73). Also, on **May 8**, the government presented the appointment of a test coordinator, who would be placed at the PHA to coordinate the dialogue with the regions regarding large-scale testing for COVID-19 and to increase the pace of testing (74). The chair of SALAR's healthcare delegation commented that

several of the regions had worked extensively the past weeks to "gear up to large-scale testing." The chair pointed to the necessity of developing the proper infrastructure and logistics to increase testing, such as securing transports of taken tests and access to test material (75). In the middle of May, the test coordinator's view was that some regions had come far with building testing capacity while others were still only in the beginning stages, and furthermore, the coordinator said that the focus onwards would be to expand testing for priority groups 1-3 (76). However, the test coordinator could not say when testing of priority groups 3 (or 4) would begin or when the 100,000-target would be reached (77).

On May 19, the Minister of Health and Social Affairs announced that it would become possible for those ill, but not in need of hospital care (e.g., seeking care at a health centre or other open healthcare facility), to take a COVID-19 test (thus becoming priority group 1) (78). The PHA, however, pointed out that this did not mean that everyone seeking care would be tested, but only if a physician made an assessment that it was relevant from a medical point of view (79). The government also confirmed that it would cover the costs for priority group 3-that is, individuals having functions of importance for society [list on those groups published the previous day (11)]. The national test coordinator explained that there had been a lack of clarity, which had delayed testing, about who belonged to that group and who would fund the testing but said that "Now there are no excuses"(79). About a week later, on May 26 (in a dialogue between the PHA, the regions and SALAR), the regions made a decision to take responsibility for testing priority groups 1-3 (although this was not properly implemented). This decision was based on the government's repeated assurances that it would fund the testing and that the regions could use private providers and the analysis capacity secured by the PHA at the national level. From this point on, SALAR became more involved in COVID-19 testing, announcing that the regions were quickly building the capacity and competence to secure testing for priority groups 1-3, but that the responsibility to test priority group 4-that is, other relevant parts of society-was still not clear (80).

The next day, May 27, the PHA issued new recommendations for testing (version 13) to include onset of symptoms described for COVID-19 in priority groups 1-3. Priority group 4 was to be included at a later stage, although allowing for regional or local adaptations (81). The same day, the prime minster claimed that the regions had the responsibility for testing all four priority groups, while SALAR replied that the regions and SALAR had not been asked to take this responsibility, and in this case, the purpose and financial compensation had to be discussed (80). The prime minister's press secretary, however, claimed that because the regions have the responsibility for communicable disease control, they have a large role in all testing and contact tracing because but that they could involve other actors (11). On May 28, the chair of SALAR's healthcare delegation described the past weeks as "confusing" and explained that the health service works from the point of view of medical need, which is why its focus had been on testing patients and staff (priority groups 1 and 2). She further explained that it was unclear for the regions how to handle the other groups and what the purpose of testing these groups was: to

get a better understanding of the spread of the virus or to know whether people can go to work or not? (The latter is not a task for the health system to handle according to SALAR) (82).

At the end of May, "failed testing" was intensely discussed in the media, and the opposition leader, for instance, blamed the government for the failed testing capacity. He meant that the government had not put its foot down and been clear enough about the responsibilities, funding and timeline (83). When pressured to answer why the Swedish COVID-19 testing had failed, the Minister of Health and Social Affairs answered: "There may by 21 different answers to the question why we have not scaled up our testing capacity. There is not one answer" (84). In line with this, the national test coordinator said that the decentralised system was one reason why the scaleup of testing had been slow, and she also said there had been shortcomings in the regional logistics, for example in the digital systems for referrals and test answers (82). A few days earlier, the Minister of Health and Social Affairs said in a radio interview that "potentially naively" she had thought that when there was analytic capacity for 100,000 tests nationally, and the government had announced it would not be any additional cost for the regions, that the regions would be eager to do the testing rather than finding it hard to build testing capacity (85).

On **May 29**, the PHA published a support document and announced that it was "desirable and justified" to engage in generous testing and contact tracing among elderly and staff in eldercare to discover and prevent the spread of COVID-19 (revised version June 17) (86). In the **last week of May**, about 36,500 individuals were tested and, in total, there had been *38,897 confirmed cases* since the beginning of the outbreak (87).

June

During the first week of June, nation-wide laboratory capacity was about 140,000 analyses per week, but only about 49,000 tests were analysed (72). On June 3, it was announced that the national test coordinator's assignment, which had included to find the bottlenecks, was over (88). On June 4, the government proclaimed that it wanted to "see a sharp increase in testing and contact tracing." It therefore gave the PHA a third assignment, to urgently secure the conditions for large-scale COVID-19 testing in collaboration with the regions and the county administrations and allocated 5.9 billion SEK to this enterprise (of which 1 billion was earmarked for contact tracing). For serologic testing, the PHA was supposed to provide a concrete action plan and timeline to urgently build large-scale testing capacity. For ongoing infection (PCR-testing), the PHA was supposed to assist the regions and county administrations with concrete advice for how the capacity could be increased to test everyone with symptoms, irrespective of priority group, and to do contact tracing (89).

To specify the tasks and funding procedure, an agreement (a common collaborative form between the government and SALAR) was signed on **June 11**, according to which the government agreed to take on the costs for testing, while the regions agreed to perform the tests in accordance with the recommendations from the PHA (90). It was stated that increased testing was an important aspect for trying to stop the spread

of the virus, but that the variation in spread throughout the country required flexibility and regional adaptation regarding how testing was carried out. This was in line with NS IV (which was released by the PHA the previous day, June 10), in which the PHA pointed out that the purpose of testing for ongoing infection varied depending on the pandemic phase and that the regions may be in different pandemic phases at a certain point in time and may thus appropriately have different testing capacities (72). New testing recommendations, version 14, applied from June 17: to test individuals presenting symptoms described for COVID-19 (91). This was in line with the ECDC suggesting that an expanded testing strategy aiming for comprehensive testing of all individuals displaying symptoms compatible with COVID-19 was essential. The ECDC recommended that testing efforts were maximised and concluded that the obstacles hindering such an approach was now mostly overcome (92). The same overarching message was presented in the following rapid risk assessments (August 10, 2020; September 24, 2020; October 23, 2020). Between June 14 and 20, 59,861 individual tests were analysed with 7,229 new confirmed cases (52,189 cases in total) (93).

July-October

During July and August, the spread of the virus was rather low, and for the last week of July, the number of new cases and people in intensive care with COVID-19 was at the same level as at the end of March (94). On July 21, the PHA published guidance on how to assess who is immune to COVID-19 and what that meant for how to have close contact with others (95), and on July 23, they provided guidance on contact tracing (96). During the last week of August, 85,060 tests were analysed (1.6% positive) and 83,986 cases had been confirmed in total (97). During that time, there was criticism of the lack of contact tracing in Region Stockholm (98) and a questioning of whether serologic testing had any effect on reducing the spread of the virus (99). On August 31, about 10 days after the schools started after summer holiday, the PHA presented new guidance to the regions on testing children and youth for COVID-19. The PHA recommended that children from pre-school to gymnasium be tested if having COVID-19 symptoms, so they could go back to school as soon as possible (100).

On September 1, the PHA presented their view on what efforts were needed to reduce the spread of the infection during the year to come. The PHA highlighted staying home when ill, keeping distance and good hand hygiene, but also mentioned generous testing and contact tracing (101). By that time, the PHA recommended that people without symptoms, but who had had close contact with an infected person, should avoid close contact with other people. On September 21, the government announced that as part of the state budget of 2021, 2 billion SEK would be allocated to continued testing and contact tracing in the regions (102). In the last week of September, 128,852 tests were analysed (2.4% positive) and the total number of confirmed cases was 91,911. About 2 weeks earlier, the ECDC released a document outlining strategies and objectives for sustainable COVID-19 testing for different epidemiological situations. A number of different objectives were described, e.g., to control transmission (testing all individuals with COVID-19-compatible symptoms as soon as possible after symptom onset) and to mitigate the impact of COVID-19 in healthcare and social-care settings. It was emphasised that "testing strategies should be flexible and rapidly adaptable to change, depending on the local epidemiology, transmission, population dynamics and resources" (103).

From October 1, there were new recommendations from the PHA that people sharing a house or living accommodations with an infected person should also get "behavioural instructions," for example not to go to work (after being contacted by a contact tracer and given more information) and to get a test after 5 days even if not showing any symptoms (104). In an additional revised budget on October 30, the government announced an additional 3 billion SEK during 2020 to meet the need for large-scale testing for the remainder of the year (105). During the last week of October, 189,301 tests were analysed (9.7% positive) with about 18,500 new confirmed cases and 133,084 confirmed cases in total. The PHA concluded that there was now an extensive community transmission of COVID-19 (106). About 2 weeks earlier, the PHA had been given the mandate to decide, after consulting the regional Infection Control Practitioner, on local recommendations for restrictions in activities such as travel, restaurant and gym visits and visits to elder care facilities (107). The Minister of Health and Social Affairs maintained her critique from the spring that the regions should have built up the testing capacity faster, which would probably have had positive benefits now (108).

November-December

On **November 2**, it was reported that Region Stockholm had to pause the system with home testing due to a rapidly increasing queue (16,000 tests) caused by an increasing spread of the virus (109). The week before, there was an increase by 102% in the number of confirmed cases in the country (106). The Minister of Health and Social Affairs indicated that the stop of home-tests in Stockholm was problematic because the state had allocated multibillion sums to increase testing capacity in the regions (110). The leader of the biggest opposition party said that the Minister of Health and Social Affairs "declared a war against the regions saying that they were responsible for [the failed] testing during the spring," and that "it was clearly a state responsibility" (110).

On **November 12**, 7 regions reported that they were operating at their maximum capacity for testing, and 16 regions were experiencing increased strain on the system. The Minister of Health and Social Affairs therefore summoned the PHA, the regions and the NBHW to a meeting about testing capacity (where laboratory capacity was identified as a bottleneck) (111). The Minister indicated that large-scale testing was important to combat the spread of the virus and that it was a cause for concern that the regions could not test as much as needed (112). The Section Head of the Division of Health Care at SALAR called the situation "unfortunate," but also said it was "a snapshot" and that the regions were working hard to increase COVID-19 testing capacity (113). Representatives of some of the regions noted that they had built the testing capacity based on the PHA's predictions for the autumn–which was cluster spread–and that they would have prepared differently if they had known there would be a second wave of infection (114). Again, leaders of the opposition parties criticised the government's handling of COVID-19 testing and demanded that the government present a plan for increasing testing capacity (115). In the week of **November 9–15**, 254,295 tests were analysed (12.9% positive) with about 31,400 new cases, an increase with 24% from the week before (116).

On November 18, the media reported that about half of the regions were operating at their maximum capacity for testing, due to (among other causes) lack of testing material, staff and laboratory capacity. A few regions bought analysis capacity from abroad and thought the national coordination of laboratory capacity was insufficient, and some regions indicated that the PHA had failed in securing access to national analysis capacity (which they had agreed to deliver in the agreement from June 11). The PHA replied that they would order more tests from the laboratories they had contracted, but that a "gradual scaling up of capacity in line with the regions' needs had been assessed as the most responsible management" because analytic capacity is costly. The PHA emphasised that the main responsibility for testing was placed with the regions (117). The PHA announced that they would support the regions in enhancing analytic capacity even further (about half of all analyses were at that time carried out by laboratories contracted by the PHA), for instance by contracting with more laboratories that the regions could use and ensuring that the contracted laboratories increased their staffing (118). This was linked to an extension of the assignment initiated June 4 for the PHA to secure the conditions for largescale testing. The extended assignment included measures to meet the need for large-scale testing that had occurred because of the rapid spread of the virus and measures to secure preparedness for a scenario of extended and even higher spread (119). Thus, on November 19, there was a new agreement between the government and SALAR concerning COVID-19 testing during 2021, which in large part was a continuation of the agreement for 2020 (from June 11). For example, the government agreed to take on the costs for all PCR-tests and the regions agreed to prioritise PCR-tests before serological tests in case of capacity deficiencies. A representative of the PHA pointed out that testing capacity in the regions was currently strained and called on people not to be tested without symptoms or guidance from a physician (120). Furthermore, some debaters suggested that it was irresponsible to expand testing without any limits, because it could crowd out other important tests the regions needed to carry out, such as cervical screening tests (121). During the period November 16-22, the number of confirmed cases increased by 2.1% from the week before (31,975 new cases) and 260,710 individuals were tested (11.9% positive). In total, there had been 221,780 confirmed cases since the outbreak (122).

On November 27, the PHA presented new guidance on rapid tests that had previously been regarded too uncertain, but was now assessed to be a complement to the more certain, but more time consuming PCR-tests (123, 124). The PHA and the government authorised an increased use of rapid tests in some contexts such as eldercare homes (125). The increased use of rapid tests was extended to healthcare and social care in an agreement between the government and SALAR on December

18, with the aim of finding asymptomatic infected staff members (126). The agreement meant that the government would fund the use of rapid tests and the regions would carry them out (127). The week before Christmas, 287,428 individuals were tested and the number of new confirmed cases was 46,210 (16% positive) (128). The last weekly report from the PHA for 2020 summarised a total number of *462,470 confirmed COVID-19 cases during the year*, with 8,443 deaths among people with confirmed COVID-19 (129).

DISCUSSION

As the detailed description illustrates, the build-up of COVID-19 testing in Sweden during 2020 was a highly complex enterprise with a number of national and regional actors involved with partly different views on their respective roles, responsibilities and interpretations of the laws and regulations. An important aspect of the process is that mass testing was a new area for coordination, because it was an unplanned feature for a pandemic response. In general, the description shows ambiguities in the purpose of testing and shortcomings in communication and cooperation during the first half of 2020, but after that an increasing consistency among the crucial actors regarding COVID-19 testing. In the Swedish debate surrounding COVID-19 testing, there was a lack of explicit reference to WHO and ECDC guidance.

During 2020, the Swedish Agency for Public Management concluded that three aspects of the Swedish public administration model constitute challenges for integrated action during a crisis such as the COVID-19 pandemic, when decisions need to be made quickly and with incomplete information, but with the usual governance tools. Two of these aspects are crucial to understanding the events surrounding COVID-19 testing during the first year of the pandemic: (i) the large and independent government agencies and (ii) self-governing regions and municipalities. Linked to both these aspects is the responsibility principle (130).

Large and Independent Government Agencies

Sweden has comparatively large government agencies that have extensive independence even if they are subject to the government. The agencies have a delegated responsibility for handling issues within their areas of responsibility and are important in handling a crisis such as the COVID-19 pandemic, without needing to wait for instructions from the government to act (130). In the case of COVID-19 testing, this is illustrated by the fact that there was no formal government steering of the PHA during the two months after the first confirmed case. The first government assignment to the PHA came at the end of March: to increase the number of tests and to develop a national COVID-19 testing strategy. However, the government was not satisfied with the rate of increase in the number of tests in the following one and a half months after the national strategy was published on April 17, and therefore increased its steering through a new assignment to the PHA on June 4: to secure the conditions for large-scale COVID-19 testing for *anyone with symptoms*. In addition, there was increased government involvement, which was reflected, for example, in the number of times testing was addressed in the media by the Minister of Health and Social Affairs. The government also appointed a national test coordinator in May, to be placed at the PHA to coordinate the dialogue with the regions regarding large-scale testing for COVID-19 and to increase the pace of testing. The government and the PHA thus came to work partly in parallel, at times sending mixed messages. This suggests the need for increased coordination among actors at the national level and potentially also for more national steering and coordination in the case of COVID-19 testing than what was possible through the PHA.

Discussing the role of the PHA in COVID-19 testing, it is important to notice the distinction between taking COVID-19 tests and analysing them, because the PHA's responsibility for these two tasks differs. Regarding analysis, one of the agency's tasks is to provide support for quality and methods development at laboratories analysing COVID-19 tests (and other types of tests important for communicable disease control) and to maintain the required laboratory preparedness (131). Their responsibility to the regions is further clarified in the agreement between the regions and the PHA, which specifies that the agency is responsible for "securing that the health services has access to the analysis capacity needed for the country's infection control" (132). The detailed description illustrates that the PHA was much more involved in securing and enhancing analysis capacity across the country during 2020 than in the logistics for taking tests (much of the global guidance also focused on analysis capacity). For example, according to the agreement between the government and SALAR from June 11, the PHA was to secure analytic capacity and the agency thus contracted and validated new laboratories and coordinated their efforts with the regions' needs during the autumn (although there was a shortage of analysis capacity during November due to the second wave). In line with this division of responsibility for different aspects of testing, there was a discrepancy between tests taken and the capacity for analysing those tests for several months during the first half of 2020. For example, at the end of May, the analysis capacity had quickly gone up to about 135,000 tests/week, but that many tests were not taken in the regions until the first week of September.

The responsibility of the PHA for *taking* COVID-19 testsparticularly for enhancing the capacity to take tests-was less clear, because tests are taken by the health care services in the regions, and this is generally seen as a regional responsibility (although, as will be discussed below, this too was a question of dispute in the case of COVID-19 testing). Importantly, however, in its capacity as an expert agency, the PHA issued support in the form of recommendations for *whom to test for COVID-19* (17 versions during 2020). Although the PHA's recommendations are non-binding, and the document with testing indications from version 7 (March 9) included some formulations about the possibility for local and regional adaptations depending on the epidemiological situation, these recommendations included a clear order of priority for testing that did not encompass staff in essential services until May 27 (priority group 3) and the

public until June 17 (priority group 4). The first five versions were also labelled *instructions* to the healthcare services about whom to test (later on the terminology testing *indications* was used) and included exposure factors and clinical indications. These recommendations were issued during a time when relatively little was known about COVID-19, such as how to stop the spread and how best to treat people with COVID-19, as well as when it was difficult for the regions to get an overview of the best response in the midst of rapid knowledge development. In line with this, the national coordinator for COVID-19 testing said in the March 25, 2021, hearing by the parliament's constitutional committee that it was clear the regions followed the testing indications from the PHA, which, during May when the slow pace in increasing testing capacity was heavily criticised by the political opposition, for example, was to test priority groups 1 and 2 (11). The Moderate party chairperson of SALAR explained that one reason why it took so long for the regions to start COVID-19 testing for the public in Sweden was that they followed the recommendations from the PHA. He furthermore explained that the regions had not been willing to scale-up to mass testing before they felt they had support from the national authorities (11). Indeed, it is not unlikely that the PHA's testing indications affected the pace of the build-up of testing capacity. It is, however, important to note that this was also intentional to a certain extent. The recommendations served the purpose of securing that the right individuals were tested and that testing was of high quality during a time when high pressure was put on the regions to expand their testing despite a lack of capacity to do so in some cases. Similarly to this, the WHO and ECDC strategies also pointed to the need to prioritise who was tested if the number of suspected cases exceeded the available testing capacity, however continuously pointing to the need to scale-up testing capacity to manage COVID-19.

Linked to this was also the PHA's communication regarding the general purpose of COVID-19 testing. The national coordinator's view was that the PHA communicated that testing was not a strategy to suppress the spread of the disease, but to protect the healthcare system (patients and staff) and get people back to work (11). Therefore, in the coordinator's view, there were no incentives for the regions to build up testing capacity and capacity for contact tracing quickly (11). From March 13 to June 17, the PHA communicated that the purpose of COVID-19 testing was to protect vulnerable groups by preventing the virus from spreading within the healthcare and social care services, and that there were no medical reasons to test members of the public falling ill with COVID-like symptoms (in line with the PHA's pandemic preparedness plan linked to the WHO pandemic phases, in which mass testing is not mentioned during the pandemic phase). Thus, during the first half of 2020, the efforts in the regions were directed more towards ensuring that the existing testing capacity was reserved for vulnerable groups and healthcare and social care staff than towards enhancing general testing capacity. This was a balancing act between quickly expanding testing while simultaneously avoiding negative side effects such as displacement, which illustrates the discrepancy between the health care service's focus on the individual and the public health-oriented work carried out within communicable disease control. In September, however, the PHA saw contact tracing in combination with generous testing as one of the most important efforts to reduce the spread of COVID-19 and to minimise the number of sick and dead in the population (133).

Self-Governing Regions and Municipalities

In Sweden, a large share of public services such as healthcare and elder care is the responsibility of the self-governing regions and municipalities. Although the responsibility principle implies that the one responsible for a service/function under normal conditions is also responsible during a crisis situation, many of Sweden's national pandemic responses, such as COVID-19 testing, required measures to be taken within the self-governing regions and municipalities (130). Although self-governing, the government can indirectly steer the regions, for example through assignments to the government agencies to coordinate the regions' work and through targeted government grants. This is a "softer" form of steering than, for example, legislation, which also implies that it is more uncertain what the actual response and result will be come. For COVID-19 testing, the government earmarked funding for testing and contact tracing during the spring of 2020 as well as during the autumn of 2020. In total, the government added substantial resources to increase testing, both to develop testing capacity during the spring and to expand it further during the autumn when the second wave hit Sweden. The government stated that testing would not fail because of a lack of funding.

The government also commissioned the PHA to coordinate the regions' work. As shown above, however, the agency's authority is greater for the analysis component of testing, while it is more restricted regarding logistics related to taking tests. The government can also reach out to SALAR (the organisation representing the regions and municipalities) to communicate and negotiate with the regions, which is a form of soft-law governance that is common in Sweden (130) and usually involves both some economic stimuli and coordination efforts. However, according to SALAR, the dialogue between the government and SALAR regarding COVID-19 testing was not sufficient during the first months of the pandemic. Furthermore, SALAR considered that the government could have consulted SALAR to a much higher extent, which would have been more efficient and would have made the regions more prepared for scaling-up. For example, the regions were not consulted by the government before giving the PHA the assignment to extend testing capacity on March 31. In the parliament's constitutional committee hearing on April 9, 2021, the Minister of Health and Social Affairs said that an earlier agreement with SALAR about large-scale testing would probably have led to a more rapid increase in testing capacity. Although the government allocated substantial additional resources for COVID-19 responses in the regions in general, and to testing and contact tracing more specifically, it was initially handled outside the usual agreement structure between the government and SALAR, which caused uncertainty and a lack of clarity for the regions about the level of additional funding and how they would receive it. This was identified as one reason why there was a delay in the increase in testing capacity (11).

Lack of clarity about the responsibility for COVID-19 testing during the first half of 2020 also delayed the increase in testing capacity (11). There were different interpretations of the

responsibility for testing the different priority groups. According to the Communicable Diseases Act, the PHA is responsible for coordination of communicable disease control at the national level and should take the initiatives necessary to maintain effective communicable disease control (Ch. 1, §7), while each region is responsible for taking necessary communicable disease control measures within the region's area (Ch. 1, §8). The government's standpoint was that all COVID-19 testing (all priority groups) was the regions' responsibility, although they acknowledged that additional funding was needed for the regions to be able to execute the task and thus provided additional funding (11). The Director General of the PHA also stressed that it was the regions' task to test all groups (11). SALAR, however, had a different interpretation of the regions' responsibilities for testing. They did not question the regions' responsibility for testing priority group 1 (inpatients and residents in healthcare and social care institutions) and priority group 2 (healthcare and social care staff), but just for priority groups 3 and 4. This was in part, again, related to the purpose of testing and the different purposes for testing these groups as formulated by the PHA. Based on the PHA's national strategy for COVID-19 testing from April 17, where it was pointed out that there was no *medical* need for a person from priority group 4 (the public) to know whether they had COVID-19, but rather economic and societal benefits if people could return to work (for group 3 as well), SALAR made the assessment that it was not the regions' responsibility to test priority groups 3 and 4 for COVID-19. To get people back to work was not seen as a task that was covered by the regions' responsibility for taking necessary communicable disease control measures within their areas. Up until the end of May, this interpretation was enhanced by the PHA's testing indications, which stated that priority groups 3 and 4 would be included at a later stage. During the same period, however, the Minster of Health and Social Affairs tried to put pressure on the regions to expand testing capacity by presenting a target of 100,000 tests per week to be reached by the end of May and criticising the regions for being slow in building testing capacity.

Throughout 2020, the political opposition criticised the government for not taking control of the testing situation and also for criticising the regions for being slow. Yet, in the Swedish system, it is unclear how far the state's responsibility to create good conditions for regions and municipalities extends (130). Based on the events linked to COVID-19 testing, it can be concluded that decentralised health care systems such as Sweden's may not be entirely effective during a crisis when quick and coordinated action is needed (unless there are wellfunctioning coordination mechanisms in place). The benefits of this system, such as local democratic practises and services tailored to suit the local population, may be more visible under other conditions. Simultaneously, the importance of placebased approaches in the response to the pandemic has grown, and the importance of leaving room for local initiatives and experimentation in both centralised and decentralised systems has been pointed out (134). It should also be noted that testing was only one of several areas subject to coordination during the pandemic and was surrounded by much complexity and uncertainties throughout 2020. For other areas for coordination, such as securing intensive care capacity, the coordination process might have functioned differently. The problem of quickly building testing capacity has, however, added fuel to the everpresent discussion on whether to reduce the number of Swedish regions or to nationalise the healthcare system. It has also been argued that there should be a change in the constitutional law so that the regions and municipalities could be subordinated to the government in the event of a national crisis to enhance governmental capacity (135). In his article about the first eight months of Sweden's COVID-19 strategy, Ludvigsson (6) argued that a lack of testing in Sweden led to an underestimation of cases. In our article, the purpose was not to discuss how the Swedish COVID-19 testing system affected the spread of the disease, illness in the population or deaths among people with confirmed COVID-19, but this would, however, be a relevant topic for future study, drawing on this description.

Limitations

There are some limitations to this study. Although the description is detailed, it has not been possible to include all events or discussions that may be linked to COVID-19 testing in Sweden during 2020. However, all of the most important events and discussions are covered. Furthermore, this study only covered events, discussions and documents published at the national level by national actors. Even more nuanced descriptions of the build-up of COVID-19 testing in Sweden could be made by analysing regional documents, debates and media coverage. In addition, this study only covered documents and media articles that are publicly available, which means that internal meetings and informal conversations or negotiations were not covered. Informal contacts have been identified as important for the government to clarify their governance. Lastly, other perspectives on COVID-19 testing could be unravelled in interviews with representatives from the regions, SALAR and government agencies such as the PHA, and such a study is under way.

CONCLUSION

During the first half of 2020, COVID-19 testing capacity in Sweden was limited in relation to the spread of the virus and reserved for inpatients, people in institutional care and healthcare and social care staff in order to protect the most vulnerable. The move to mass testing proved to be complex in part due to the responsibility principle in Swedish crisis management, which makes clear that the responsibility of a specific area is to remain with the actor that normally manages it. Because mass testing for viruses is not something that is normally carried out by the 21 self-governing regions responsible for healthcare and communicable disease prevention, and the PHA stated that there was no medical reason to test members of the public falling ill with COVID-like symptoms, the responsibility for mass testing fell through the cracks during the first few months of the pandemic. Through increased government steering and increased communication between the government, the PHA and the regions (SALAR), the question marks around roles and responsibilities for testing were straightened out by the end of spring 2020, and testing capacity was much increased during the autumn. Until September, the capacity to analyse COVID-19 tests-in which the PHA had a pronounced role-was higher than the regions' capacity to take the tests.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

Publicly available data were analysed in this study. This data can be found here: https://www.regeringen.se/sveriges-regering/ socialdepartementet/; https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/; https://skr.se/skr/tjanster/press.408.html; https://www.ecdc. europa.eu/en/publications-data/covid-19-testing.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MF planned the study, carried out the majority of the analyses of the empirical material, and drafted the

REFERENCES

- Askim J, Bergström T. Between lockdown and calm down. Comparing the COVID-19 responses of Norway and Sweden. *Local Govern Stud.* (2021) 2021:1–21. doi: 10.1080/03003930.2021.1964477
- Kuhlmann S, Hellström M, Ramberg U, Reiter R. Tracing divergence in crisis governance: responses to the COVID-19 pandemic in France, Germany and Sweden compared. *Int Rev Admin Sci.* (2021) 87:556– 75. doi: 10.1177/0020852320979359
- 3. Baral S, Chandler R, Prieto RG, Gupta S, Mishra S, Kulldorff M. Leveraging epidemiological principles to evaluate Sweden's COVID-19 response. *Ann Epidemiol.* (2021) 54:21–6. doi: 10.1016/j.annepidem.2020.11.005
- Lindström M. The COVID-19 pandemic and the Swedish strategy: Epidemiology and postmodernism. SSM. (2020) 11:100643. doi: 10.1016/j.ssmph.2020.100643
- Kamerlin SCL, Kasson PM. Managing coronavirus disease 2019 spread with voluntary public health measures: Sweden as a case study for pandemic control. *Clin Infect Dis.* (2020) 71:3174–81. doi: 10.1093/cid/ciaa864
- Ludvigsson JF. The first eight months of Sweden's COVID-19 strategy and the key actions and actors that were involved. *Acta Paediatr.* (2020) 109:2459–71. doi: 10.1111/apa.15582
- Kavaliunas A, Ocaya P, Mumper J, Lindfeldt I, Kyhlstedt M. Swedish policy analysis for Covid-19. *Health Policy Technol.* (2020) 9:598– 612. doi: 10.1016/j.hlpt.2020.08.009
- Yancy CW. COVID-19 and African Americans. JAMA. (2020) 323:1891– 2. doi: 10.1001/jama.2020.6548
- Sugawara H. On the effectiveness of the search and find method to suppress spread of SARS-CoV-2. *Proc Japan Acad Series B.* (2021) 97:22– 49. doi: 10.2183/pjab.97.002
- Wei C, Lee CC, Hsu TC, Hsu WT, Chan CC, Chen SC, et al. Correlation of population mortality of COVID-19 and testing coverage: a comparison among 36 OECD countries. *Epidemiol Infect.* (2020) 149:e1. doi: 10.1017/S0950268820003076
- 11. Konstitutionsutskottet. *Konstitutionsutskottets betänkande 2020/21:KU20*. Stockholm: Konstitutionsutskottet (2021).
- 12. Bowen GA. Document analysis as a qualitative research method. *Qual Res J.* (2009) 9:27–40. doi: 10.3316/QRJ0902027
- Norberg A. Socialstyrelsen får ansvar för inköp av vårdmateriel. (2020). Available online at: https://www.tandlakartidningen.se/arkivet/nyhet/ socialstyrelsen-far-ansvar-for-inkop-av-vardmateriel/ (accessed July 11, 2021).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Folkhälsomyndighetens uppdrag. (2020).
 Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/om-folkhalsomyndigheten/vart-uppdrag/ (accessed July 11, 2021).

article. AH was involved in collecting the empirical material, critical review of the analyses and the discussion, and was involved in finalising the article. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This study was funded by the Swedish Research Council for Health, Working Life and Welfare (2018-01578).

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpubh. 2021.754861/full#supplementary-material

- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Available online at: https://www. folkhalsomyndigheten.se/globalassets/om-myndigheten/organisation/ organisation-public-health-agency-sweden-20210201-en.jpg (accessed November 03, 2021).
- World Health Organization. Pandemic Influenza Preparedness and Response: a WHO Guidance Document. (2009). Available online at: https://www.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK143062/pdf/Bookshelf_NBK143062.pdf (accessed July 15, 2021).
- 17. Folkhälsomyndigheten. 2019 Pandemiberedskap. Hur vi ett kunskapsunderlag. (2019). kommunicerar Available _ online https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/contentassets/ at 2f2a536f14e54a83b983594b4b71c3d4/pandemiberedskap-kommunicera-19074-2.pdf (accessed October 18, 2021).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. 2019 Pandemiberedskap. Tillgång till och användning av läkemedel – en vägledning. (2019). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/contentassets/ 1c7ea06c959541c0bfac32ed4f92f73c/pandemiberedskap-tillganganvandning-lakemedel-19074-3.pdf (accessed October 18, 2021).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. 2016 Svenskt laboratorienätverk inom mikrobiologi. Rapport till uppdragsgivarna Folkhälsomyndigheten samt Sveriges landsting och regioner. (2016). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten. se/contentassets/588d98a6865d40d8a6b3e14aabfe6823/svensktlaboratorienatverk-inom-mikrobiologi.pdf (accessed October 18, 2021).
- Krisinformation.se. Krishanteringens grunder. (2021). Available online at: https://www.krisinformation.se/detta-gor-samhallet/mer-om-sverigeskrishanteringssystem/krishanteringens-grunder (accessed July 11, 2021).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. 2020 January 31. Bekräftat fall i Jönköping av nya coronaviruset (2019-nCoV). (2021). Available online at: https://www. folkhalsomyndigheten.se/nyheter-och-press/nyhetsarkiv/2020/januari/ bekraftat-fall-av-nytt-coronavirus-i-sverige/ (accessed July 11, 2021).
- 22. Socialdepartementet. Regeringen har fattat beslut med anledning av Folkhälsomyndighetens hemställan gällande infektion med coronavirus (2019-nCoV). (2020). Available online at: https://www.regeringen. se/pressmeddelanden/2020/02/regeringen-har-fattat-beslut-medanledning-av-folkhalsomyndighetens-hemstallan-gallande-infektionmed-coronavirus-2019-ncov/ (accessed July 11, 2021).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Provtagningsindikation infektion med 2019nCoV. (2020).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Information om karantän. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/nyheter-och-press/nyhetsarkiv/ 2020/februari/information-om-karantan/ (accessed July 11, 2021).
- European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. *Cluster of pneumonia* cases caused by a novel coronavirus, Wuhan, China. (2020). Available online at: https://www.ecdc.europa.eu/en/publications-data/rapid-risk-

assessment-cluster-pneumonia-cases-caused-novel-coronavirus-wuhan (accessed October 10, 2021).

- World Health Organization. Laboratory Testing for 2019 Novel Coronavirus (2019-nCoV) in Suspected Human Cases. Interim Fuidance. (2020). Available online at: https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/laboratory-testingof-2019-novel-coronavirus-(-2019-ncov)-in-suspected-human-casesinterim-guidance-17-january-2020 (accessed October 10, 2021).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Utökad kapacitet för diagnostik av det nya coronaviruset. (2020). Available online at: https://www. folkhalsomyndigheten.se/nyheter-och-press/nyhetsarkiv/2020/februari/ utokad-kapacitet-for-diagnostik-av-det-nya-coronaviruset/ (accessed July 11, 2021).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Nytt bekräftat fall av covid-19. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/nyheter-och-press/ nyhetsarkiv/2020/februari/nytt-bekraftat-fall-av-COVID-19/ (accessed July 11, 2021).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. 2020 February 24. Information till resenärer om det nya coronaviruset (2020). Available online at: https://www. folkhalsomyndigheten.se/nyheter-och-press/nyhetsarkiv/2020/februari/ information-till-resenarer-om-det-nya-coronaviruset/ (accessed July 11, 2021).
- 30. Nilsson K. Läkaren Olle, 63, smittad av corona tjatade till sig test. *Aftonbladet.* (2020, March 11).
- Tenitskaja AC, Svenberg J. Viktor Andersson sjuk i covid-19 nekades provtagning. Dagens Nyheter. (2020, March 09).
- 32. Jamshidi J. Nya krisdraget: Sätter in specialutrustade ambulanser mot corona. *Aftonbladet*. (2020, February 29).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Uppdaterad riskbedömning för covid-19 i Sverige. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/nyheteroch-press/nyhetsarkiv/2020/m-ars/uppdaterad-riskbedomning-for-COVID-19-i-sverige/ (accessed July 11, 2021).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Ökad spridning av covid-19 i norra Italien. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/nyheter-ochpress/nyhetsarkiv/2020/mars/okad-spridning-av-COVID-19-i-norraitalien/ (accessed July 11, 2021).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Utökad provtagning för covid-19 i Sverige. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/nyheter-ochpress/nyhetsarkiv/2020/mars/utokad-provtagning-for-COVID-19-isverige/ (accessed July 11, 2021).
- 36. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Rapid risk assessment: Outbreak of novel coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19): increased transmission globally – fifth update. (2020). Available online at: https://www. ecdc.europa.eu/en/publications-data/rapid-risk-assessment-outbreaknovel-coronavirus-disease-2019-covid-19-increased (accessed October 18, 2021).
- Socialdepartementet. Utökade resurser till Folkhälsomyndigheten och Socialstyrelsen. (2020). Available online at: https://www.regeringen.se/ pressmeddelanden/2020/03/utokade-resurser-till-folkhalsomyndighetenoch-socialstyrelsen/ (accessed July 12, 2021).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Flera tecken på samhällsspridning av covid-19 i Sverige. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten. se/nyheter-och-press/nyhetsarkiv/2020/mars/flera-tecken-pasamhallsspridning-av-COVID-19-i-sverige/ (accessed July 12, 2021).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Veckorapport om covid-19, vecka 11. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/globalassets/ statistik-uppfoljning/smittsamma-sjukdomar/veckorapporter-COVID-19/ 2020/COVID-19-veckorapport-vecka-11-2020.pdf (accessed July 12, 2021).
- World Health Organization. WHO Director-General's Opening Remarks at the Media Briefing on COVID-19 - 11 March 2020. (2020). Available online at: https://www.who.int/director-general/speeches/detail/who-directorgeneral-s-opening-remarks-at-the-media-briefing-on-COVID-19-\$-\$11march-2020 (accessed July 12, 2021).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Förslag: Inga allmänna sammankomster med fler än 500 personer. (2020). Available online at: https://www. folkhalsomyndigheten.se/nyheter-och-press/nyhetsarkiv/2020/mars/ forslag-inga-allmanna-sammankomster-med-fler-an-500-personer/ (accessed July 12, 2021).

- Röstlund L, Gustafsson A. Skyddsmaterial och antibiotika räcker inte åt alla – hemligt hur stor bristen är hålls hemligt. Dagens Nyheter. (2020, March 13).
- European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Novel Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) Pandemic: Increased Transmission in the EU/EEA and the UK – Sixth Update. (2020). Available online at: https://www.ecdc. europa.eu/sites/default/files/documents/RRA-sixth-update-Outbreak-ofnovel-coronavirus-disease-2019-COVID-19.pdf (accessed October 18, 2021).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Ny fas kräver nya insatser mot covid-19. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/nyheter-ochpress/nyhetsarkiv/2020/mars/ny-fas-kraver-nya-insatser-mot-COVID-19/ (accessed July 12, 2021).
- 45. Folkhälsomyndigheten. Provtagningsstrategi för covid-19. (2020).
- 46. Folkhälsomyndigheten. Undersökning för att mäta förekomsten av covid-19 i samhället. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten. se/nyheter-och-press/nyhetsarkiv/2020/mars/undersokning-for-att-mataforekomsten-av-COVID-19-i-samhallet/ (accessed July 13, 2021).
- 47. TT. Forskare i upprop till regeringen. Aftonbladet. (2020, March 25).
- News B. WHO Head: 'Our Key Message Is: Test, Test, Test'. (2020). Available online at: https://www.bbc.com/news/av/world-51916707 (accessed July 13, 2021).
- European Union. EU Recommendations for Testing Strategies. (2020). Available online at: https://ec.europa.eu/info/sites/default/files/covid19eu~recommendations~on~testing~strategies~v2.pdf (accessed October 18, 2021).
- World Health Organization. Laboratory Testing Strategy Recommendations for COVID-19: Interim Guidance. (2020). Available online at: https://apps. who.int/iris/handle/10665/331509?locale-attribute=fr& (accessed October 18, 2021).
- Finansdepartementet. Extra ändringsbudget för 2020 Åtgärder med anledning av coronaviruset. Prop. 2019/20:132. (2020). Available online at: https://www.regeringen.se/rattsliga-dokument/proposition/2020/03/prop.-201920132/ (accessed October 18, 2021).
- Socialdepartementet. Utökad nationell testning av covid-19. (2020). Available online at: https://www.regeringen.se/pressmeddelanden/2020/03/utokadnationell-testning-av-covid-19/ (accessed July 13, 2021).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Uppdrag för utökad diagnostik av covid-19. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/nyheter-ochpress/nyhetsarkiv/2020/mars/uppdrag-for-utokad-diagnostik-av-COVID-19/ (accessed July 13, 2021).
- Socialdepartementet. Uppdrag om att skyndsamt utöka antalet tester för covid-19. (2020). Available online at: https://www.regeringen.se/49584f/ contentassets/a2a241471d7241c3a799b94610679506/uppdrag-om-attskyndsamt-utoka-antalet-tester-for-COVID-19.pdf. [13-07-2021]
- Olsson H. Stopp för alla besök på landets äldreboenden. Dagens Nyheter (2020, April 1).
- 56. Folkhälsomyndigheten. Folkhälsomyndigheten tar initiativ till samverkan för att öka testkapaciteten av covid-19. (2020). Available online at: https:// www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/nyheter-och-press/nyhetsarkiv/2020/ mars/folkhalsomyndigheten-tar-initiativ-till-samverkan-for-att-okatestkapaciteten-av-covid-19/ (accessed July 13, 2021).
- Finansdepartementet. Extra ändringsbudget för 2020 Ytterligare åtgärder med anledning av coronaviruset. Prop. 2019/20.:146 (2020). Available online at: https://www.regeringen.se/rattsliga-dokument/proposition/2020/ 04/prop.-201920146/ (accessed July 13, 2021).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Veckorapport om covid-19, vecka 13. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/globalassets/ statistik-uppfoljning/smittsamma-sjukdomar/veckorapporter-COVID-19/ 2020/COVID-19-veckorapport-vecka-13-2020_final.pdf (accessed July 13, 2021).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Förslag: Ytterligare begränsningar av allmänna sammankomster. (2020). Available online at: https://www. folkhalsomyndigheten.se/nyheter-och-press/nyhetsarkiv/2020/mars/ forslag-ytterligare-begransningar-av-allmanna-sammankomster/ (accessed July 13, 2021).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Veckorapport om covid-19, vecka 15. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/globalassets/

statistik-uppfoljning/smittsamma-sjukdomar/veckorapporter-covid-19/2020/covid-19-veckorapport-vecka-15.pdf (accessed July 13, 2021).

- Kristersson U. DN Debatt. "Regeringen måste leda arbetet med storskalig coronatestning". Dagens Nyheter. (2020, April 9).
- 62. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) in the EU/EEA and the UK – Eighth Update. (2020). Available online at: https://www.ecdc.europa.eu/sites/default/files/ documents/covid-19-rapid-risk-assessment-coronavirus-disease-2019eighth-update-8-april-2020.pdf (accessed October 18, 2021).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Veckorapport om covid-19, vecka 16. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/globalassets/ statistik-uppfoljning/smittsamma-sjukdomar/veckorapporter-COVID-19/ 2020/COVID-19-veckorapport-vecka-16-version2.pdf (accessed July 13, 2021).
- 64. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Rapid Risk Assessment: Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) in the EU/EEA and the UK- Ninth Update. (2020). Available online at: https://www.ecdc.europa.eu/en/ publications-data/rapid-risk-assessment-coronavirus-disease-2019-covid-19-pandemic-ninth-update (accessed October 18, 2021).
- 65. Myndigheten för samhällsskydd och beredskap. Samhällsviktig verksamhet vid nationell testning av symtom på covid-19. (2020). Available online at: https://www.msb.se/contentassets/4436600c8ebc4531aa9799b3c724d949/ 200602-samhallsviktig-verksamhet-under-coronapandemin.pdf (accessed July 13, 2021).
- 66. Myndigheten för samhällsskydd och beredskap. Stöd i att identifiera samhällsviktig verksamhet under coronapandemin. (2020). Available online at: https://www.msb.se/contentassets/f58722b3995c4ac2b9e8578a28b1ad33/ 200706-stod-i-att-identifiera-samhallsviktig-verksamhet-COVID-19.pdf (accessed July 13, 2021).
- 67. Folkhälsomyndigheten. Nationell strategi för diagnostik av covid-19. Version 2. (2020).
- Ewald H, Flores J. Antalet svenskar som testas för covid-19 ökar stadigt. Dagens Nyheter. (2020, May 1).
- Delin M, Cato C. Laboratorierna klarar 100 000 tester varje vecka knappt en tredjedel utförs. *Dagens Nyheter*. (2020, May 9).
- 70. Dragic, M. Få besök på drive in för coronavirustest. Dagens Nyheter (2020).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Veckorapport om covid-19, vecka 18. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/globalassets/ statistik-uppfoljning/smittsamma-sjukdomar/veckorapporter-covid-19/ 2020/covid-19-veckorapport-vecka-18-final-v2.pdf (accessed July 13, 2021).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Nationell strategi för utökad provtagning och laboratorieanalys av covid-19. Version 4. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/contentassets/ 19b6b859352a42c28710fb463af81697/nationell-strategi-diagnostik-covid-19-20081.pdf (accessed July 13, 2021).
- 73. Folkhälsomyndigheten. Provtagningsindikation för nukleinsyrapåvisning vid covid-19, version 12. (2020).
- Socialdepartementet. Harriet Wallberg ny testkoordinator för coronatester. (2020). Available online at: https://www.regeringen.se/pressmeddelanden/ 2020/05/harriet-wallberg-ny-testkoordinator-for-coronatester/ (accessed July 13, 2021).
- 75. Sveriges kommuner och regioner. *Regionerna i full gång med att etablera testning.* (2020). Available online at: https://old-skr.skr.se/arkiv/aldrenyheter/nyhetsarkiv/regionernaifullgangmedattetableratestning.33127. html (accessed July 13, 2021).
- 76. TT. Långt kvar till 100 000 tester. Dagens Nyheter. (2020, May 13).
- 77. Kramsjö B. Oklart när målet med 100 000 tester kan nås. *Svenska Dagbladet.* (2020, May 14).
- Jones E. Har man hög feber i sex, sju dagar bör man söka vård. Dagens Nyheter. (2020, May 20).
- 79. Eriksson H. Fler med symtom för covid-19 ska testas. Svenska Dagbladet. (2020, May 20).
- Cato C. Regionrådet: Stefan Löfven är dåligt påläst om covid-19-testning. Dagens Nyheter. (2020, May 29).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Provtagningsindikation för nukleinsyrapåvisning vid covid-19, version 13. (2020).

- Jones E, Cato C, Jakobson H. Myndigheten backar från målet med covidtester. Dagens Nyheter. (2020, May 27).
- Reuterskiöld A. Hallengren är inte naiv hon är ointresserad. Svenska Dagbladet. (2020, May 25).
- Kadhammar P. Nej, socialministern är ingen ny Winston Churchill. Aftonbladet. (2020, May 27).
- Kramsjö B. Hallengren förvånad över brist på intresse för tester. Svenska Dagbladet. (2020, May 24).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Nytt om provtagning inom äldreomsorgen. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/nyheter-ochpress/nyhetsarkiv/2020/maj/nytt-om-provtagning-inom-aldreomsorgen/ (accessed July 13, 2021).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Veckorapport om covid-19, vecka 22. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/globalassets/ statistik-uppfoljning/smittsamma-sjukdomar/veckorapporter-COVID-19/ 2020/COVID-19-veckorapport-vecka-22-final.pdf (accessed July 13, 2021).
- Jakobson H. Testkoordinator har slutat efter tre veckor i tjänst. Dagens Nyheter. (2020, June 3).
- Socialdepartementet. Uppdrag att på nationell nivå säkerställa flöden för storskalig testning för covid-19. (2020). Available online at: https://www. regeringen.se/regeringsuppdrag/2020/06/uppdrag-att-pa-nationell-nivasakerstalla-floden-for-storskalig-testning-for-covid-19/ (accessed July 13, 2021).
- 90. Socialdepartementet, Sveriges Kommuner och Regioner. Ökad nationell testning för covid-19, 2020. Överenskommelse mellan staten och Sveriges Kommuner och Regioner. (2020). Available online at: https://www. regeringen.se/overenskommelser-och-avtal/2020/06/okad-nationelltestning-for-covid-19-2020---overenskommelse-mellan-staten-ochsveriges-kommuner-och-regioner/ (accessed July 16, 2021).
- 91. Folkhälsomyndigheten. Provtagningsindikation för nukleinsyrapåvisning vid covid-19, version 14. (2020).
- 92. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. 2020 Rapid Risk Assessment: Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) in the EU/EEA and the UK – Tenth Update. (2020). Available online at: https://www.ecdc. europa.eu/en/publications-data/rapid-risk-assessment-coronavirusdisease-2019-covid-19-pandemic-tenth-update (accessed October 18, 2021).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Veckorapport om covid-19, vecka 24. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/globalassets/ statistik-uppfoljning/smittsamma-sjukdomar/veckorapporter-covid-19/ 2020/covid-19-veckorapport-vecka-24_final.pdf. (accessed July 13, 2021).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Veckorapport om covid-19, vecka 31. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/globalassets/ statistik-uppfoljning/smittsamma-sjukdomar/veckorapporter-COVID-19/ 2020/COVID-19-veckorapport-vecka-31-final.pdf (accessed July 13, 2021).
- 95. Folkhälsomyndigheten. Vägledning för bedömning av immunitet efter infektion med covid-19. (2020). Available online at: https://www. folkhalsomyndigheten.se/nyheter-och-press/nyhetsarkiv/2020/juli/ vagledning-for-bedomning-av-immunitet-efter-infektion-med-COVID-19/ (accessed July 13, 2021).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Ny vägledning för smittspårning av covid-19. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/nyheter-ochpress/nyhetsarkiv/2020/juli/ny-vagledning-for-smittsparning-av-COVID-19/ (accessed July 13, 2021).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Veckorapport om covid-19, vecka 35. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/globalassets/ statistik-uppfoljning/smittsamma-sjukdomar/veckorapporter-COVID-19/ 2020/COVID-19-veckorapport-vecka-35-final.pdf (accessed July 13, 2021).
- Gustafsson A, Falkirk J. Kritik mot Region Stockholms begränsade smittspårning. Dagens Nyheter. (2020, July 4).
- Kudo P. Kritik mot Sveriges teststrategi: "Felsatsning utan samhällsvinst". Svenska Dagbladet. (2020, July 27).
- 100. Folkhälsomyndigheten. Barn och unga med symtom på covid-19 rekommenderas PCR-testning för snabbare återgång till skolan. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/nyheter-ochpress/nyhetsarkiv/2020/augusti/barn-och-unga-med-symtom-pa-COVID-19-rekommenderas-pcr-testning-for-snabbare-atergang-till-skolan/ (accessed July 13, 2021).

- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Insatser mot nya utbrott av covid-19. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/nyheter-ochpress/nyhetsarkiv/2020/september/insatser-mot-nya-utbrott-av-COVID-19/ (accessed July 13, 2021).
- 102. Socialdepartementet. Miljardbelopp för att fortsatt bekämpa covid-19 under 2021. (2020). Available online at: https://www.regeringen.se/ pressmeddelanden/2020/09/miljardbelopp-for-att-fortsatt-bekampacovid-19-under-2021/ (accessed July 13, 2021).
- 103. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. COVID-19 Testing Strategies and Objectives. (2020). Available online at: https://www.ecdc. europa.eu/en/publications-data/covid-19-testing-strategies-and-objectives (accessed October 18, 2021).
- 104. Folkhälsomyndigheten. Personer som bor med smittade av covid-19 ska betraktas som möjliga fall. (2020). Available online at: https://www. folkhalsomyndigheten.se/nyheter-och-press/nyhetsarkiv/2020/oktober/ personer-som-bor-med-smittade-av-COVID-19-ska-betraktas-sommojliga-fall/ (accessed July 13, 2021).
- Socialdepartementet. 3 miljarder till ökad testning för covid-19. (2020). Available online at: https://www.regeringen.se/pressmeddelanden/2020/10/ 3-miljarder-till-okad-testning-for-covid-19/ (accessed July 13, 2021).
- 106. Folkhälsomyndigheten. Veckorapport om covid-19, vecka 44. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/globalassets/ statistik-uppfoljning/smittsamma-sjukdomar/veckorapporter-COVID-19/ 2020/COVID-19-veckorapport-vecka-44-final.pdf (accessed July 13, 2021).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Lokala allmänna råd vid utbrott av covid-19. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/nyheteroch-press/nyhetsarkiv/2020/oktober/lokala-allmanna-rad-vid-utbrott-av-COVID-19/ (accessed July 13, 2021).
- 108. Berglund L. Jag tycker att vi skulle börjat testa tidigare. *Dagens Medicin.* (2020, October 21).
- 109. Erlandsson Å. Stockholm pausar hemtester av covid-19. *Svenska Dagbladet*. (2020, November 2).
- 110. Erlandsson Å. Därför stoppades testerna: "Det går inte agera i panik". *Svenska Dagbladet.* (2020, November 6).
- 111. Pedersen L. Regioner vittnar om för låg labbkapacitet. Svenska Dagbladet. (2020, November 19).
- 112. Jakobson H. Hallengren kallar till krismöte efter testkaos. *Dagens Nyheter*. (2020, November 12).
- 113. Eriksson H, Kramsjö B. Flera regioner har nått maxtak för provtagning. Svenska Dagbladet. (2020, November 12).
- Sköld J, Delin M, Jakobson H, Holmgren M. Vårdchefer kritiserar FHM för misstag om andra vågen. *Dagens Nyheter*. (2020, November 12).
- 115. Thurfjell K, Wisterberg E. Ebba Busch: Fortsatt oroad över testningen. *Svenska Dagbladet* (2020, November 12).
- Folkhälsomyndigheten. Veckorapport om covid-19, vecka 46. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/globalassets/ statistik-uppfoljning/smittsamma-sjukdomar/veckorapporter-COVID-19/ 2020/COVID-19-veckorapport-vecka-46-final.pdf (accessed July 13, 2021).
- 117. Jakobson H. Regioner ber grannländer om testhjälp. *Dagens Nyheter.* (2020, November 18).
- 118. Folkhälsomyndigheten. Viktigt att testkapaciteten används på rätt sätt under covid-19-pandemin. (2020). Available online at: https://www. folkhalsomyndigheten.se/nyheter-och-press/nyhetsarkiv/2020/november/ viktigt-att-testkapaciteten-anvands-pa-ratt-satt-under-COVID-19pandemin/ (accessed July 13, 2021).
- 119. Socialdepartementet. Folkhälsomyndigheten får förlängt uppdrag om storskalig testning. (2020). Available online at: https://www.regeringen.se/ pressmeddelanden/2020/11/folkhalsomyndigheten--forlangt-uppdrag-omstorskalig-testning/ (accessed July 13, 2021).
- 120. Kramsjö B. Lokala besöksförbud möjliga för landets äldreboenden. Svenska Dagbladet. (2020, November 20).
- 121. Ekelund O, Eliasson I, Heimer D, Henningsson AJ, Johansson M, Quttineh M, et al. Debatt: "Masstestning för covid-19 är en ohållbar överbudspolitik". Dagens Nyheter. (2020, November 18).

- 122. Folkhälsomyndigheten. Veckorapport om covid-19, vecka 47. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/globalassets/ statistik-uppfoljning/smittsamma-sjukdomar/veckorapporter-covid-19/ 2020/covid-19-veckorapport-vecka-47-final.pdf (accessed July 13, 2021).
- Eriksson H. FHM öppnar för julresor som är "ansvarsfulla". Svenska Dagbladet. 2020 November 27
- 124. Folkhälsomyndigheten. Detta gäller för användning av antigentester för påvisning av covid-19. (2020). Available online at: https://www. folkhalsomyndigheten.se/nyheter-och-press/nyhetsarkiv/2020/december/ detta-galler-for-anvandning-av-antigentester-for-pavisning-av-COVID-19/ (accessed July 13, 2021).
- 125. Olsson H. Snabbtester sätts in mot den ökade smittspridningen. *Dagens Nyheter*. (2020, November 27).
- 126. TT. Beskedet nu ska fler inom vård och omsorg snabbtestas för covid. *Aftonbladet.* (2020, December 18).
- 127. Kramsjö B. Löfven: Snabbtester inom vård och omsorg. *Svenska Dagbladet.* (2020, December 18).
- 128. Folkhälsomyndigheten. Veckorapport om covid-19, vecka 51. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/globalassets/ statistik-uppfoljning/smittsamma-sjukdomar/veckorapporter-COVID-19/2020/COVID-19-veckorapport-vecka-51-final.pdf (accessed July 13, 2021).
- 129. Folkhälsomyndigheten. Veckorapport om covid-19, vecka 52. (2020). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/globalassets/ statistik-uppfoljning/smittsamma-sjukdomar/veckorapporter-covid-19/ 2020/covid-19-veckorapport-vecka-52.pdf (accessed July 13, 2021).
- 130. Statskontoret. Förvaltningsmodellen under coronapandemin. Stockholm: Statskontoret (2020).
- 131. Förordning (2021:248) med instruktion för Folkhälsomyndigheten. (2021).
- 132. Folkhälsomyndigheten. 2015 Ett laboratorienätverk för smittskydd och mikrobiologi i Sverige. Överenskommelse om ansvar för funktioner av betydelse för ett laboratorienätverk. (2015). Available online at: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten. se/contentassets/588d98a6865d40d8a6b3e14aabfe6823/ overenskommelse-laboratorienatverk-ansvar.pdf (accessed July 18, 2021).
- 133. Folkhälsomyndigheten. Insatser vid nya utbrott av covid-19. Regeringsuppdrag. (2020). Available online at: https://www. folkhalsomyndigheten.se/publicerat-material/publikationsarkiv/i/insatservid-nya-utbrott-av-covid-19/ (accessed July 13, 2021).
- 134. OECD. OECD policy responses to coronavirus (COVID-19). In: The Territorial Impact of COVID-19: Managing the Crisis and Recovery across Levels of Government. Paris: OECD Publishing (2021).
- 135. Rothstein B. DN Debatt. "Regeringens styrning har inte fungerat i coronakrisen". *Dagens Nyheter.* (2020, November 30).

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Fredriksson and Hallberg. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.